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Bidding the P.O. "Fair Well on Its Deathbed 
By Omar M Gonzalez, Western Region Coordinator 

Courtesy of Postal Worker West, October 2010 

As this goes to press there is so much 
evolving postal news on impending death , 
of our US Postal Service, that by the time 
you get the newsletter (via mail) issues 
will have reached rigor mortis or perhaps 
USPS will be headed for cremation. I will 
capsulate the news and issues and update 
you later. 

BAD BIDS- Recent audits reveal that 
scandal that almost 1,000 former postal 
management officials were rehired as 
consultants (and other scams) for amounts 
far beyond their former postal wages. 
What makes it more of a scandal is that 
while you have to bid for vacancies of 
preference for the crumbs managers throw 
at excessed workers, these former bosses 
did not have to bid . for their lucrative 
postal jobs. Meanwhile USPS is crying 
they are broke. There is nothing "fair" 
about this bid manipulation. Adding big 
costs to an already fat level of managers 
shows the contempt management has for 
our livelihood and survival. 

NO MORE MULA- Postal bosses were 
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"demanding" extraordinary hikes in 
postage crying the blues. The Postal 
Regulatory Commission issued their ruling 
that USPS will not get their 2 cents 
increase even though the recession calls 
for one. The bosses have not quantified 
the impact of the recession on postal 
finances and how the hike would impact 
volume loss. The issue can go to court and 
will definitely play into more excessmg 
and tougher negotiations. 

ITSY BITSY PIECES- A recent report by 
the Inspector General cites a study by a 
university research team which basically 
reveals that if mail piece volume were to 
drop by about 70 billion pieces more than 
the projected volume, prices will have to 
increase. Duh, but the study uses an 
enhanced model which management used 
to base its demand for a price hike this 
year! Now get this- if 1 st class mail drops 
almost to half, management may have to 
assign more employees to Tour 2. Sound 
too good to be true? Well the real impact 
would be devastating for us all. The 
problem is we have a far too often inept, 
indifferent, arrogant management that 
"manages" to gut service, disrupt postal 
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lives, mess things up and hire former 
bosses at ridiculous wages for basically the 
same work they used to do cheaper! 

HEADS MUST ROLL- A major mailer 
association news outlet calls for, among 
other things, USPS to default on their 
retirement obligation thus forcing 
Congress, Office of Personnel 
Management, and postal bosses to take 
drastic action to deal with the postal mess. 
Sounds reasonable but the outlet is also 
demanding the union contracts be 
immediately made null and void and new 
work rules be imposed. So they want you 
to suffer for the mismanagement of the 
Postal Service by incompetent bosses. 
They want to cut off our heads! BTW they 
also say the bosses should leave! 

OH NO YOU DON'T- In every contract 
year (negotiations are going on as I type) 
management points the finger at postal 
workers and the high costs of labor to 
demand their concessions, to demand 
postage hikes, and to relax the seniority 
and work rules. This year they can't 
truthfully blame us for rising costs. Postal 
bosses have killed 100,000 postal jobs. 
We have not had a Cost of Living Increase 
for almost two years. We have not had a 
pay raise for more than one year. Guess 
what? Like most other greedy 
corporations they still blame the workers! 
Union members must unite and support 
their Union. Without the Union fighting, 
your work life and livelihood would be 1 0 
times worse than our current conditions. 

IT'S THE STUPID ECONOMY-
Management is blaming the economy and 
lower mail volume for every stupid thing 
they do from consolidations, to excessing 
(where they pay millions in relocation 
costs), to closing post offices or hours 
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(driving customers away), to NRP that 
forces productive workers back on 
compensation, spending millions on 
training postal workers to work for private 
companies. Yes, the economy is 
troublesome but killing service is no way 
to generate revenue. If we see that why 
can't they? 

A WORLD OF PAIN- American postal 
workers too often take excessmg, 
oppressive working conditions, constant 
changes and productivity demands 
personal. And they tend to blame the 
American Postal Workers Union for their 
plight. Postal woes are universal. Here is 
a sampling: 
*France is seeking to privatize postal 
services 
*Dutch PO contract talks broke down 
*England Royal Mail seeks to privatize 
*Chile Post is imposing redundancies 
(consolidations) 
*Kenya Postal Corp's future is in jeopardy 

Things are going crazy all over the 
world, and here in the USA now the IRS 
plans not to mail tax forms-

OUCH! 

DIRTY POLITICS- Congress was asked to 
cancel the $5 billion pre-funding 
requirement this year for future retiree 
benefits but Republican's killed the 
request (with the help of a few Demos). 
Some called it a bail out. Not one 
Republican voted to help USPS, ignoring 
the fact that our incompetent management 
has overpaid by $50 billion, and even 
overpaid CSRS and perhaps FERS by 
billions. What the hey-if the GOP takes 
over even one house of our government, 
postal workers are in for big time hurt. 
You will see more consolidations, 
excessing, and God forbid layoffs. This is 
not partisan because too many Demos are 
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ok with that! Not to be outdone, a GOP 
operative recently likened postal worker to 
unskilled Nigerians. Damn!! 

THE BOTTOM LINE- We are in deep 
trouble no doubt. Congress can help or 
hurt us depending on who is in power. 
Management is not going to help by 
cutting service and jobs. The major 
mailers have no sympathy for workers and 
are quick to point the finger at us! The 
American public is hurting just as bad if 
not worse. So it comes back to you! Yup 
you-YOU ARE THE UNION! The Union 
is the only one fighting for your interests! 
You MUST VOTE in the union election! 
You must VOTE in the Congressional 
elections and for the right person. You 
MUST SUPPORT APWU and not blame it 
for the reality of our postal crisis! It's 
REAL!! 

Are You In Mambie­
Pambie Land? 

By John Durham 

One of the duties as a shop steward is 
listening to various complaints. 
Unfortunately, I have to sit through all of 
them, even the ones that don't have a lot of 
merit. I would love to be able to go off 
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once m a while, like the former drill 
sergeant in the GEICO commercial who 
says, "MAYBE we should just chug on 
over to Mambi-Pambi Land, where 
MAYBE we can find some self-confidence 
for you, you jack wagon!" Of course, I 
would probably be fired as shop steward if 
I did something like that, but it sure is 
tempting sometimes. That commercial 
always makes me smile. 

If you want me to file a grievance 
because you were skipped for overtime, 
don't tell me that you knew they were 
asking everyone else for overtime but 
"they didn't come up to me and ask me to 
stay late, and it's not my job to ask them." 
If you know they're asking for overtime, 
then it doesn't hurt to you to approach the 
desk and simply ask a supervisor if they 
want you for overtime too. Most of the 
supervisors are very approachable. 
Chances are they simply forgot or got tied 
up with something else. If you really want 
overtime, then you should establish some 
type of rapport with the supervisors and 
get into the habit of briefly talking with 
them if you think you're being skipped or 
bypassed for overtime. Don't lie in the 
weeds, knowing you're being skipped, 
then tell me about it and ask me to file a 
grievance. Otherwise, I might just call 
you a ')ack wagon" too, and refer you to 
"Mambi-Pambi Land"! 

Hang in there, and remember ... 

Don't let them 
give you the ol' 

Shaft-Oia!!!!! 
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TO SAVE Sot!Al SECORilY, WE Of THE 
NFICIT REDIJCTJOjl COIIMISSIOf 
8EUU! YOIJ SHOIJU) RETIRE IIFTEi 

WORKING TO IEATII, DR M! 70, 
WHICHEVER &OM!S fiRST. 

It's Not a 'Bailout' 

APWU Blasts Deficit 
Commission 

Proposals 
APWU Web News Article 143-2010, 

Dec.2,2010 

APWU President Cliff Guffey is urging 
the National Commission on Fiscal 
Responsibility and Reform, also known as 
the Deficit Commission, to reject 
recommendations in its Dec. 1 report 
[PDF] regarding the Postal Service, which 
he said were based on inaccuracies. 

"The most troubling example of these 
inaccuracies is the use of the word 
'bailout' to describe legislative actions 
taken in 2009," the union president wrote 
m a Dec. 2 letter [PDF] to the 
commission's executive director. 

"The Postal Service did not receive a 
bailout: No funds of the federal 
government were transferred, loaned, or 
given to the USPS, and taxpayers suffered 
no adverse consequences. Congress simply 
permitted the USPS to reschedule a 
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portion of prefunding payments for future 
retiree health care benefits, which are 
mandated by an ill-conceived law that was 
enacted just three years earlier," Guffey 
said. 

"The Postal Service's financial 
problems are the direct result of the 
onerous prefunding requirements of the 
Postal Accountability and Enhancement 
Act (PAEA) of 2006. In fact, without the 
prefunding mandate, the USPS would have 
experienced a surplus of $3.7 billion in 
Fiscal Years 2007-2009, despite the worst 
recession in 80 years," he said. 

Guffey also objected to commission 
proposals to allow the Postal Service to 
close small offices that are unable to 
sustain a positive cash flow and to permit 
the agency to shift to five-day mail 
delivery. 

"No business can survive and prosper 
by cutting service to its customers," he 
wrote. "Closing post offices that are often 
the center of small communities would be 
devastating to the citizens we serve and to 
the Postal Service," the union president 
added. 

If the Commission wants to put the 
Postal Service on a path toward long-term 
solvency, Guffey said, "It should 
encourage Congress to adopt legislation 
that would allow the USPS to recoup 
excess funds paid into the Civil Service 
Retirement Fund due to an inequitable 
methodology for computing USPS 
liabilities." Studies performed by two 
independent actuarial firms have 
concluded that use of a more equitable 
methodology would result in a refund to 
the Postal Service in the range of $55-75 
billion, he noted. 

In a separate letter, the union also 
opposed recommendations to cut federal 
civilian retirement and health benefits, 
which would affect postal retirees. The 
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APWU is a member of the National 
Federal-Postal Coalition, a group of 
federal and postal organizations, which 
penned a Nov. 30 letter [PDF] to the 
commission. 

The coalition wrote that there is "no 
public policy basis to accept the proposed 
reductions to federal civilian retirement 
since the Civil Service Retirement and 
Disability Fund (CSRDF) is funded and 
financially sound," and plans to require 
federal workers to "contribute a higher 
percentage of their salaries toward their 
defined benefit annuities would have the 
effect of a significant pay cut." 

In its letter to the commission, the 
coalition also addressed the discrepancies 
between federal employees' pension 
requirements and those of employees in 
the private sector. While postal employees 
currently make payroll contributions to the 
CSRDF, "most medium and large private­
sector employers have not required their 
workers to make any contributions toward 
their defined benefit pensions," the 
coalition wrote. 

"In light of the growing number of 
critical challenges being tasked to federal 
workers, the government cannot afford to 
make substantial reductions to the earned 
compensation of individuals who have 
dedicated their careers to public service," 
the coalition wrote. 

The Commission is scheduled to vote 
on its plan on Dec. 3, and it requires the 
support of 14 of the 18 members for 
approval. If approved by the commission, 
the report would then be voted on by 
Congress. Jl 

Congratulations 
On Your Retirement 

Burdean Berseth! 
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Did You Know? 
*ERetire is a new online employee self­
service application available on the 
LiteBlue website. This application allows 
full-time employees within 5 years of 
retirement to view annuity estimates 
online. 

Those within 180 days of eligibility 
also can download a retirement package or 
order a retirement application package to 
be mailed to them. In addition, these 
employees can schedule a retirement 
information session by selecting an 
appointment date range no sooner than 90 
days prior to their retirement eligibility 
date. 

Reminder, you must have your EID and 
pin to log on to LiteBlue. 

*Applications are available for the 2011 
Union Plus Scholarship Program, which 
provides $150,000 in scholarships to union 
members, their spouses and dependents. 
The application deadline is January 31, 
2011. 

In addition to demonstrating academic 
ability, applicants are required to submit 
essays of no more than 500 words 
describing their career goals, detailing 
their relationship with the union 
movement and explaining why they are 
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deserving of a union scholarship. 
Individuals must be accepted into an 
accredited college or university, 
community college or recognized technical 
or trade school at the time the award is 
issued. Graduate school students are also 
eligible for Union Plus Scholarships. 

The Times They Are 
A-Chang in' 

By Tim Haaland 

Lyrics by Bob Dylan 
Come senators, congressmen 
Please heed the call 
Don't stand in the doorway 
Don't block up the hall 

For he that gets hurt 
Will be he who has stalled 
There's a battle outside ragin'. 
It'll soon shake your windows 
And rattle your walls 
For the times they are a-changin' 

-Lyrics by Bob Dylan 

. I'm not a big Dylan fan but this song 
title came to me as I ponder what to write. 
There is change all around us. 

Things to think about 

. Where would the USPS be financially 
1f Congress had minded their own 
business? It's insane what they have done 
to the financial structure of the Postal 
Service; the only independent branch of 
the Government. Some dumb ass 
congressman trying to make a name for 
himself is attacking the Post Office and its 
workers ... and then there is George 
W ... we are still feeling the sting. The 
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Democrats make an attempt to right the 
ship and in doing so have lost control of 
the House. It always amazes me how 
short some voters' memories are. We 
should all be thankful we didn't lose both 
the House and Senate during the last 
election. 

These times bring back memories of 
Dick Armey, the Republican from Texas 
who made many attempts to gain backing 
to privatize the Post Office during his 
tenure in Washington, some 18 years in the 
House. I was thankful when he decided to 
retire in 2003, yet here we are again. 

This time, there seems to be more 
public support than ever for hammering 
the Postal employee. You can thank PM 
John Potter and the Postal Service for the 
effective media blitz on how much money 
they have lost and blaming labor costs as a 
~ajor financial burden. Not surprisingly, 
JUSt before contract negotiations. 
Coincidence ... hardly. 

PM John Potter is retiring. Dakotas 
District Manager Clarion "Clem" Felchle 
is retiring. APWU President Bill Burrus 
has retired which brings us to our newly 
elected APWU President, Cliff Guffey. 
Changes all around us. 

With Guffey leading the group in 
contract negotiations, I hope they have a 
clause whereby the craft receives a raise 
if/when they ever sort out the pre-funded 
retirement mess. No doubt management 
will get theirs. Remember a few years 
back when they all got bonuses prior to the 
end of the fiscal year ... before they went 
into the "red". What a sham. 

It's just my personal opinion, but I 
don't believe we will ever see another 
four-year contract ... ever. 

I'm curious if there will be Part Time 
Flexibles back in the Fargo Office. 

By the time this newsletter reaches you, 
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all of our questions may be answered, 
unless both parties reach an impasse .. .like 
the Rural Carriers Association recently 
has. I want to be optimistic but I'm 
expecting little or nothing. 

If the Postal Service is to survive, we 
all need to get involved in the political 
process. If the Democrats lose in the next 
election and we go back to a Republican 
run House, Senate and Presidency we may 
see the Postal Service decline to the point 
of extinction. 

With the declining number of Postal 
employees in the work force, it's nice to 
see the percentages going up, especially 
locally. Thanks to all the new members 
for stepping up and being part of the 
APWU. We need to come together now 
more than ever. 

The Wonders of the 
World 

By Tony Carobine, President, APWU PPA 
Excerpted from Postal Press Newsletter, 

Volume 42, Issue 3, May-June, 2010 

The Great Pyramid of Giza, The 
Hanging Gardens of Babylon, The Temple 
of Artemis at Ephesus, The Statue of Zeus 
at Olympia, The Mausoleum at 
Halicamassus, The Colossus of Rhodes, 
The Pharos of Alexandria; these are the 
Seven Wonders of the Ancient World. The 
list of these seven wonders was originally 
compiled around the second century BC, 
with one still in existence today, The Great 
Pyramid of Giza. 

Moving ahead a few thousand years, 
the Seven Wonders of the Modern World 
include: The Empire State Building, The 
Itaipu Dam, The CN Tower, The Panama 
Canal, The Channel Tunnel, The North 
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Sea Protection Works and The Golden 
Gate Bridge. 

The ability of humans to design and 
build magnificent structures, such as The 
Great Pyramid constructed thousands of 
years before the invention of machinery 
capable of moving stone block weighing 
thousands of pounds is truly mind­
boggling. 

In addition to the Seven Wonders of the 
Ancient and Modem World there are the 
Seven Natural Wonders of the World and 
the Seven Underwater Wonders of the 
World. 

While thinking about all of these 
Wonders of the World it occurred to me 
that there is another wonder. It is by no 
means a spectacular structure built by 
humankind or even a natural wonder but 
nonetheless a wonder that no matter how 
hard one tries, it's impossible to figure out. 
That perplexing wonder is our coworkers 
who are not supportive of the union; either 
through membership or in other ways. 

It is truly a wonder. . . if these 
individuals didn't have the protections 
provided under a contract negotiated on 
their behalf by the union and as a result 
lost their jobs tomorrow, where would they 
find employment that provides similar pay 
and benefits? 

An honest look at the plight of millions 
of working class Americans provides the 
answer. Good paying jobs that sustained 
generations of Americans have 
disappeared leaving millions of people 
unemployed; employers are discontinuing 
pension plans at an accelerating rate; 
family wage earners are working multiple 
jobs to try to make ends meet. 

Meanwhile as postal workers we have, 
for the most part, been removed from the 
dilemma that many of our fellow 
Americans are experiencing. Thanks to 
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our union and those who came before us; 
we enjoy protection from layoffs, good 
wages, health insurance, pension plan, 
paid sick leave and vacation, plus many 
other benefits that are oftentimes taken for 
granted. 

The reality, however, is that we are not 
far removed from the dilemma of other 
working Americans. All we need to do is 
look on the workroom floor and consider 
how casual employees are treated (low pay 
and no benefits) to see what life would be 
like without a union. 

Although it is a wonder there are 
individuals who don't support the 
organization that sustains their livelihood, 
we need to ask ourselves why? Why are 
there apathetic members? Why are there 
nonmembers? Why? Why? Why? 

Just as the designers and builders of the 
Wonders of the World both Ancient and 
Modem overcame what many would think 
were insurmountable odds and did not quit 
until they achieved their goals, we as 
union representatives must never stop 
working to build a stronger union. 

APWU Installation of Officers: 

Guffey Pledges to 
Continue 

The Fight for 
Working Families 
APWU News Bulletin 11-2010, Nov. 8, 2010 

Speaking at swearing-in ceremonies in 
Washington, DC, newly elected APWU 
President Cliff Guffey pledged to continue 
to fight on behalf of postal workers and 
their families. 
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"Working men and women deserve 
better, and we will continue to work 
together to make things better not just for 
postal workers, but for all men and women 
who work for a living," Guffey told union 
members during the Nov. 6 installation of 
national union officers. 

Guffey, who is the union's fifth 
president, paid tribute to the many officers 
and members he has met throughout his 
career. "I want to thank all the locals and 
members I've learned from," he said. 

After he took the oath of office as the 
union's newest president, Guffey 
acknowledged the challenges that postal 
workers are facing. With the union's 
Collective Bargaining Agreement set to 
expire in just two weeks - and the Postal 
Service facing a severe financial crisis -
Guffey said, "The individuals you have 
elected as your negotiating teain will have 
your back." 

He also noted that many labor-friendly 
legislators suffered defeat in the Nov. 2 
congressional elections. 

Despite these difficulties, Guffey 
expressed confidence about the future. 
"You have elected some very good people 
to work with me," he said. 

"And if you have our back," he 
pledged, "we will take on Postmaster 
General John Potter, the Postal Service's 
negotiating team - and Congress, if 
necessary - to make the workplace 
better." 

"We have a team of experienced 
officers who are committed to doing the 
very best we can on behalf of the members 
of the APWU," Guffey told assembled 
union activists. "But we need your help. 
And we need the help of every member of 
your local and state organization, and 
every member of your family. 
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"So please join with me and enlist in 
the fight to protect postal workers, to serve 
the American people, and to strengthen the 
American Postal Workers Union," he said. 

At a meeting of national officers the 
preceding day, Guffey outlined a plan of 
action: "To accomplish our goals, I intend 
to enlist our regional coordinators and 
business agents, as well as local and state 
activists, as field organizers in every area 
of our union's work - not just the 
grievance procedure," he said. 

"That means working in the legislative 
arena to address the Postal Service's 
economic difficulties and to defend 
collective bargaining. It means adopting 
campaigns to protect our jobs, organizing 
non-members, developing retiree chapters, 
supporting our campaigns for veterans and 
injured employees, and encouraging 
members to join the APWU Health Plan." 

Prior to being elected as the union's 
highest-ranking officer, Guffey served as 
Vice President for nine years. 

Retiring President William Buffus passes the gavel to 
Cliff Guffey, who was elected in October. 

Y~urKey 
To Security 
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6-day Service Rally 
Detroit Michigan, August 2010 

Photo courtesy of Shaw Ellis 

Photo courtesy of Dana Slocum 

Photo courtesy of Lance Coles 
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The four stages of Life 

1. You believe in Santa Claus. 
2. You don't believe in Santa Claus. 
3. You are Santa Claus. 
4. You look like Santa Claus. 


